
Town of Baldwin, Maine 

Planning Board  
Meeting Minutes from February 27, 2025 

Board Members Present 

Jo Pierce, Merhiella Crawford, Mike Ustin, Don Sharp (quorum established) 

Also Present  

Select Board members Bob Flint and Jim Dolloff, members of the community 

Jo Pierce called the meeting to order at 7pm. 

1. MEETING MINUTES

Minutes from the February 13th meeting were reviewed and approved.

VOTE: Mike Ustin moved to accept the minutes without change.  Merhiella Crawford 

seconded. There was no discussion, and the motion passed unanimously. 

2. DISCUSSION OF NATASHA RUSSELL’S PROPERTY ZONING

Natasha Russell presented a revised assessment package from the wetland scientist, which is included 
with these minutes as Attachment A. After reviewing the package and confirming that it addressed the 
questions the Planning Board raised at the February 13th meeting, Mr. Pierce declared that Ms. 
Russell’s property meets the criteria for forested wetlands, which the Planning Board can exclude 
from the Resource Protection Zone.

VOTE: Mike Ustin moved for the Planning Board to accept the wetland scientist’s assessment 

of Ms. Russell’s property, and to approve Ms. Russell’s appeal to rezone her property from the 

Resource Protection District to the Rural District, thus making her lot eligible for building. 

Merhiella Crawford seconded. There was no discussion, and the motion passed. 

3. JAMIE GARLAND, PROJECT MANAGER REPRESENTING MAIN-LAND

Mr. Pierce introduced Jamie Garland, a project manager from Main-Land Development Consultants, 
who was representing his client, Andrew Porter. Mr. Garland was present to present Mr. Porter’s 
concept for a housing subdivision project off Pidgeon Brook Road and to gauge the Planning Board’s 
initial reactions to the project.

The concept is in the early stages. Mr. Porter is considering purchasing a 152-acre lot between 
Pidgeon Brook Road and the Saco River, near Kelly Brook. He intends to subdivide the parcel into 
seven or eight house lots. Mr. Pierce stated that a project of that size would be considered a Major 

Subdivision under Baldwin’s Subdivision Ordinance, Article 3: Definitions, and, as a result, would be 

subject to the Major Subdivision requirements outlined in Article 7 of that ordinance. Mr. Garland 

concurred and then posed several questions:



• Would the town consider waiving the 3:1 ratio, which requires 1 foot of road frontage for every 
3 feet of property depth? Mr. Garland explained that one of the proposed lots is quite deep but 
does not have the required road frontage. Mr. Pierce responded that if a private road was built 
leading into the development, the 3:1 ratio would not apply.

• Would a driveway be considered a Structure if it were in the Resource Protection Zone? Mr. 
Pierce answered, "No."

• Would high-intensity soil testing be required for a lot that is mostly wetlands? Don Sharp 
responded that the Planning Board would need to see the building envelope and soils map before 

making that decision.

• Would a hydrological assessment be required? Mr. Pierce stated that he did not believe so, as 
none of the lots would exceeding the triggering requirement of more than one dwelling per 
100,000 square feet, as defined by Subdivision Ordinance 7.2.D.23 (page 20, item 23).

• Would a wildlife biologist need to review the site? Mr. Pierce confirmed that this would be 
necessary and added that the site would also need to be reviewed by the Baldwin and Maine State 
Historical Societies.

Don Sharp asked if the Saco River Corridor would pose a challenge for the project, considering the 

setback requirements and flood zones. Mr. Garland stated that the setback was not expected to be an 

issue due to the planned placement of the homes. Mr. Sharp suggested that it might be a concern on 

Lot 7, particularly for septic placement, and asked if it would be possible to obtain the site map with 

the Shoreland Zoning overlay. Mr. Garland said that, if the project moves forward, a map with the 

overlay would be provided. 

Mr. Pierce noted that a site walk would be required but could not take place until May or June due to 

weather and soggy footing. Mr. Garland agreed and stated that he would keep the Planning Board 

updated on the project's progress. 

4. CODE ENFORCEMENT PRESENTATION

Baldwin’s Code Enforcement Officers, Mike Lee and Cathy Green, were on the agenda to present

plans to address issues with the town’s Resource Protection Map. However, they were not in

attendance. Select Board member Bob Flint shared that the CEOs were proposing to delineate

Resource Protection Zones on the Resource Protection Map. Mr. Pierce expressed concerns about the

CEOs working directly with the Select Board rather than through the Planning Board, as required.

Select Board member Jim Dolloff supported these concerns.

VOTE: At 7:25, Mike Ustin moved to adjourn. Merhiella Crawford seconded.  There was no 

discussion, and the motion passed unanimously. 



 

 

 

 

 

 

ATTACHMENT A   

 

Documents supporting Natasha Russell’s zoning appeal 




















